MINUTES OF THE WORK SESSION OF MAYOR AND COUNCIL OF THE BOROUGH OF STONE HARBOR HELD IN THE MUNICIPAL BUILDING, November 3, 2020
* * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * * *

The meeting was called to order by Mayor Davies-Dunhour at 4:30 p.m.

 

ROLL CALL                                                PRESENT
Councilmembers

Judith M. Davies-Dunhour, Mayor

Frank Dallahan 
Suzanne C. Stanford, Borough Clerk

Jennifer Gensemer

Steve Morris, Solicitor
 

Charles Krafczek    
Robert Smith, Borough Administrator 
Reese Moore
James Craft, CFO 

 

Raymond Parzych






Joselyn O. Rich 
FOR THE RECORD, THIS WORK SESSION WAS HELD VIA VIDEO/TELEPHONE CONFERENCE IN A ZOOM FORMAT
Mayor Davies-Dunhour announced that the meeting was now open. Adequate notice of the meeting was provided by posting a copy of the time and place on the Municipal Clerk’s bulletin board and mailing a copy of same to the Press and the Cape May County Herald on September 6, 2020.

SALUTE TO THE FLAG

A & F – Councilmember Krafczek




Engineer’s Report

From:
Marc DeBlasio, P.E., P.P., C.M.E.


Borough Engineer
Date:  
November 3, 2020
Capital Projects

1.
Beach Patrol Building – Permitting and Design Phase
· The NJDEP CAFRA permit application was submitted on May 5th and the application has 
completed the public comment period.   The NJDEP is currently completing their final 
review.

· The geotechnical report was completed and submitted to the Borough on October 15th.

2.
2019 Utility and Road Program
· The apparent low bidder was Asphalt Paving Systems, Inc. in the amount of $3,938,800.00.
· The contractor has completed 87th Street, 88th Street, 90th Street and 105th Street entirely.

· The contractor has remobilized and completed the sanitary sewer, watermain installation and conduit on 89th Street.

· Water main is being installed on 118th Street.

3.
94th Street Sanitary Sewer Pump Station Installation


A.  Underground Utility Portion
· The contractor has completed the watermain replacement on 94th Street (200 Block) and Third Avenue from 94th Street to 93rd Street.

· The contractor has completed the gravity sanitary sewer and force main installation from the parking lot to Third Avenue.

· The final utility work is scheduled to commence in November 2020.


B.  Pump Station and Wet Well Portion
· The prefabricated pump station building and pumps have been installed.

· The electrical work has been completed and the gas service is scheduled for installation the week of November 2nd.

· A simulated pump station test run is scheduled for the week of November 2nd.

4.
2020 Utility and Road Program
· The bid opening was September 10th and the apparent low bidder is Fred M. Schiavone Construction, Inc., P.O. Box 416, Malaga, NJ 08328, in the amount of $3,315,522.55.
5.
111th Street and 114th Street Beach Outfall Elimination
· Survey of this project has been completed and we are currently in the permitting and design phase. 

· The survey and base mapping for the reconstruction of 116th Street has been completed.  

6.
Storm Sewer and Flood Mitigation Master Plan
· We are approximately 50% complete and will be providing a draft report by December, 2020. 

7.
Back Bay Dredge Management Plan
· We have provided a proposal to the Borough on February 13, 2018.  Upon authorization of the Borough, we are prepared to start work on this project. 

8.
Water Meter Replacement
· The project was readvertised for public bidding on September 18, 2020.  The bid opening occurred on October 1, 2020.
· The apparent low bidder is Core and Main, L.P. in the amount of $1,189,813.00 for the Base Bid and $1,248,405.00 for Alternate Bid #1.
Grants

1.
FY 2021 NJDOT Municipal Aid Program
· The Borough has selected the reconstruction of 83rd Street from First Avenue to Second Avenue for the roadway application submission.

· The grant was successfully submitted to the State on May, 2020. 

2.
Cape May County Open Space Board
· We attended a preapplication meeting with the CMCOSB on June 12, 2018 to discuss improvements at the Borough’s marina site.

· The CMCOSB favorably received the proposed improvements and recommended that the Borough submit a grant application.

· A special round of funding for “Coastal Enhancement Projects” has been announced and grant application deadlines are August 15th and December 15th.

· We completed a kick-off meeting at the site on October 5th and preliminary concept plans were presented to the Borough on October 29th.

· Final concept plans will be presented at the November 16th Council meeting. 

Councilmember Krafczek said the Marina project design was pronominal and he was impressed with it. Good job. 

Councilmember Parzych thought the same but has some concerns about the schedule and cost. Don’t know how much grant money we will get, and what this project will cost. At some point we will have to make a decision if we are going to spend the money to do this. We have the lifeguard station, pump station, other things going on, we are incurring a lot of costs going forward. Fisherman congregate at the Marina, docks are stored there, boat trailers in the summer. This may eliminate a lot of that. There are things to consider, have to see where it plays out, things to think about. Engineer said between now and the presentation, his job is to put together a realistic cost estimate. He will reach out to County and say, how much more money can we ask for, since this is an enhancement round. 

Construction & Zoning – Ray Poudrier reported Villa Maria is now scheduled for December 7th at 6 pm meeting. The Title Transfers quadrupled this October report from last October, from 6 to 24.  Building permits and Zoning permits remained consistent with 52 and 19 respectively, as well as bulkhead permits and street openings which were exactly the same as last year. . 
Tax Collector –Deborah Candelore -No Report 

Tax Assessor – Margaret Slavin – reported prepared 24 certified lists, 32 deeds, 24 cash transactions 8 for cash. Market Update For Sale on 107th Street house for $13,250,000

Borough Clerk – Issued 46 Beach Vehicle Permits, 5 Marriage Licenses, 1 OPRA and 54 Certified Copies, 1 cat license - for a total of $ 3,865.50. Opening and closing the polls today and working on our 2021 budget. 
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CFO – 
2020 Best Practices Inventory:

This year best practices inventory had 60 questions.  20 in the category of Core Competencies, 9 labeled best practices and 31 where unscored survey questions.

Core Competencies questions cover statutory and regulatory compliances and areas considered critical to sounds municipal finance and operations.  Those 20 questions are scored 1 point each for every yes, n/a, and prospective answer. 

Best practices questions involve fiscal and operational practices that the State feels are a significant benefit to municipalities if followed.  Yes answers and N/A are scored a half a point.

The State says the unscored questions are designed to help the Division of Local Government Services may need additional assistance and help them prioritize resources.

Of the 29 scored questions the highest score is 24.5.  Any score greater than 16 receives 100% of state aid payment.

The Borough received a score of 21.5

BAN Sale:

We took bids on October 2Oth for $17,855,173 in Bond Anticipation Notes that will mature on October 29, 2021.  There were two bidders.  The winning bidder was Oppenheimer & Co. with a net interest rate of .4740%.

Administrator – no report

Mayor – Planning Board update – Sub Committees working on valet parking, outdoor dining and second floors on the Court houses. Also will be looking a regulations on PODs, Dumpsters and wood burning fire pits. 
Villa Maria - Over the last several months, this governing body and the Borough zoning board professionals have been working very closely in finalizing plans for the Villa Maria.  The project, really, requires certain decisions of Mayor and Council and of the zoning board.  It’s a project that requires two separate pathways, but one that will ultimately merge together.  

For Mayor and Council, the Villa Maria has requested that the Borough vacate a street that just appears on old subdivision plans.  These streets are commonly referred to as “paper streets”.  The subdivision plans are pre-1956, the year Villa Maria took title to its land from Stone Harbor.

When a municipality “vacates” a street it releases its right to build a roadway.  In other words, the public right-of-way it legally extinguished.  When this happens, the landowners on each side of the paper street are given the ownership right to the property – the dirt, if you will – that was the area of the right-of-way.

Under New Jersey law, this is a basic principle of law found in statute and in case law: that is, each contiguous owner of vacated street takes from the center-line of the street.  In the case of Villa Maria, they own property on both sides of the paper street, so they would take the entirety of the vacated area (between 111 and 112).

Before a municipality elects whether or not to vacate, it must do a 
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public benefit analysis.  Some argue that a vacation of this area allows the Borough to benefit from additional property tax revenue, because the overall Villa Maria project will generate substantial additional tax revenue.  This argument is not without merit.  It is being considered by the Mayor and Council.

While the Sisters and management of Villa Maria have and always will remain longstanding friends and neighbors, the Borough has and will continue to maintain an arm’s length position with respect to its decision to grant a vacation of the street – and, if we do so grant, to the terms of the ordinance to vacate.

This leads me to my next point.  Any vacation of a public right-of-way requires the enactment of an ordinance, which is only possible after full disclosure of the terms and after a full public hearing.  So, at some point in the near future, the Borough will most likely be introducing an ordinance vacating First Avenue between 111 and 112, which will be followed by a public hearing.  All the terms and conditions and findings regarding the extinguishment of the paper street will be made public at the introduction of the ordinance.

Some of us have heard rumblings about the Mayor and Council meeting in closed session about this issue.  There have also been suggestions that these closed sessions are somehow nefarious – that deals are being discussed in secret.  While I have been involved in government for long enough to know that distrust is prevalent, I am still disheartened to hear some of these misguided musings.

The truth is this: We owe it to the taxpayers of Stone Harbor to negotiate any vacation of land, not dedicated for public use, without tipping our hand to the lawyers and engineers representing Villa Maria.  This truth does not, in any way, alter our relationship with the Sisters, our neighbors and friends.  It means that we are fulfilling our responsibility as elected officials – as we must.

I am full confident that, at the end of the day, all parties to this potential transaction will be winners.  At the end of the day, the elected officials will have been guided by professional advice and will have served all residents well.

Ultimately, the public – before any public action is taken – will be privy to the complete factual findings and terms and conditions of any vacation of First Street.

PUBLIC WORKS – Councilman- Ray Parzych – Preliminary contract negations just getting started. For the 2020 road program, held pending a legal decision, after that will know how to plan 2021, may have overlap in the construction. Department working on the 95th Street modular restrooms, hook-ups, plumbing, electricity etc. ongoing.  
PW Director Report –Rocky Tirado

  Both trash & recycle are collected once a week. We do not check every house at this time of year. If you are here for a week-end visit call 368-7311 and we will make sure you are on the collection schedule. Brush pick-up is scheduled as necessary and is not collected with the trash 
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and recycle. Please call Public Works with you address. 
Solid Waste Disposal Comparison Totals
Trash 2019 178.41 tons







 Trash 2020 280.08 tons







Recycle 2019 68.86 tons







Recycle 2020 97.46 tons







Total tons disposed 2019 321.07 tons







Total tons disposed 2020 537.81 tons







Disposal Fees 2019 $14,052.45







Disposal Fees 2020 $25,624.46

Showed Council samples of new signs  for  parking kiosks. 
67 signs, no back logo  $1,608.00

67 signs with logo on back  $2,144.00 with back logo, difference paid by clean communities

Water & Sewer:

· Quarterly meter reads continue into its second week due to the number of visual. reads needed to be completed.  

· Crew continues to scrape, prime and paint all 250 plus fire hydrants.  This work is in addition to new service installation, station inspections and maintenance and outfall inspections.

Utility – Councilmember Reese Moore –For September the tons disposed were up 67% a significant increase. Actual fees paid were up 82%. A significant increase this year compared to last year. Update on water usage, for the month of September, 58% of our allocation, we are projected to come in for the year at 91% of our annual allocation. This is an approximate 13% increase over last year.  Good news with the number of people here. 
Update Orstead Offshore Wind project well underway. Anyone looking for additional information on this project it can be found Ocean Wind.com. 

Rocky Tirado wanted to add a thank you to all residents. Last few months our numbers were pretty high and we were concerned. We adjusted our stations and put more water into the system. 80th Street plant was running almost 24 hours. We reached out to everyone, the police helped us, everyone did their part and we were able the flatten out those numbers. 
DISCUSSION:

None 
MOTION TO ADJOURN

Upon motion of




Councilmember Frank Dallahan
Seconded by 





Councilmember Charles Krafczek   
That the Work Session Meeting of Mayor and Council be adjourned at   5:25        p.m.
 Vote




6 Councilmembers
AYE

APPROVED___________________________________, 2020
_____________________________________________, Mayor

ATTEST______________________________________, Borough Clerk

Error! Unknown document property name.

